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31 July 2020 
 
Dear Chair, 
  
Thank you again for the opportunity to contribute to the Public Services Committee’s session on 
Lessons from Coronavirus to discuss the nursing workforce last month. The nursing community 
has been front and centre in responding to the pandemic and I am writing to restate the most 
significant challenges faced by Royal College of Nursing (RCN) members throughout COVID-19. 
Whilst your inquiry is focused on public services in England, many of the issues detailed below 
were, at least in part, experienced by nursing staff in all nations of the UK.  
  
As I highlighted during the session, despite the agility and professionalism of nursing staff, there 
were both immediate issues and deep-rooted problems that existed prior to the pandemic, which 
impacted our members ability to provide safe care.  
 
Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) 

The biggest and most significant challenge faced by our members was a lack of supply and 
access to appropriate and correct PPE. This caused staff significant worry and anxiety regarding 
their safety at work, especially for our members in care homes where they had to buy their own 
supplies or accept donations. Procurement of PPE for all settings has been a longstanding 
problem and we are clear that specialist procurement nurses must be included in national and 
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Workforce shortages 
 
Before the pandemic, the NHS in England had almost 40,000 nursing vacancies alone. 
Estimates from Skills for Care highlight that the turnover rate of nursing staff in social care is 
30%, with leavers steadily increasing by 9% from 2012 to 2018. The domestic nursing supply is 
fragmented and has not kept pace with rising population need causing an unethical overreliance 
on international staff to fill the gaps. The supply, recruitment, retention and remuneration of staff 
must be resolved for the long-term so that we have a sustainable and sufficient workforce to 
deliver safe and effective care.  
 
Accountability for workforce supply and planning in law  
Currently, decisions around workforce, finance and service design happen in isolation. COVID-19 
has highlighted the fragmentation across national and local decision makers and systems. The 
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